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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Tuesday 17th December at 10am in the Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Butcher, Bartlett and Hutchinson, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Richards and Cllr Lister (prior commitments).  Suzanne Padwick (Baxter Homes) attended.
2. Declarations of Interest
Cllr Bainbridge:  Voluntary Declaration as Chairman of the Hall Management Committee (item 4)
Cllr Hutchinson:  Voluntary Declaration as proprietor of Country Funerals (item 7)
3. Planning
3.1 Planning applications
3.1.1  19/01522/AS  31 Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Single storey rear extension
An application for full planning application was submitted because the extension is larger than that permitted under Permitted Development Rights.  It was proposed that no objection be made to the application.

Resolved:

That no objection be made to the application.

3.1.2  19/01687/AS &  19/01688/AS  Swinford Cottage, The Street, Westwell
Conversion and restoration of existing barn to 1 bedroom ancillary annexe
There would be no visual impact on the road because the bifold doors would be to the rear, and no overlooking because of the positioning of the windows.  It was noted that this would used as a granny annexe and would be a repurposing and restoration of an existing barn. The works should be carried out as soon to avoid even greater repairs being needed.  Clay tiles will be used on the barn.  It was proposed that the application be supported, with the comments that the works should be carried out with reasonable urgency due to continuing dilapidation; sympathetic tiles should be used but with no hold-up regarding specification of the tiles.

Resolved:

That the application be supported, with the comments that the works should be carried out as a matter of urgency due to continuing dilapidation; sympathetic tiles should be used but no hold-up regarding specification of the tiles.

3.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

No applications were received.
3.3  Matters arising on other planning applications

3.3.1   Tutt Hill Barn conversion:   This has been approved.  The Chairman suggested that a letter be sent to ABC noting that the decision was made without a reply to the Parish Council’s questions.  It is understood that the owner-occupiers of the farmhouse are to erect a barrier to protect their turning and parking areas.  There has been some contact between the applicants and owner-occupiers  of the farmhouse re the trees and shared access.  The Chairman noted that the Parish Council is a potential mediator between the parties and will suggest a meeting to avoid future neighbour disputes, particularly with regard to the shared access.
Cllr Mrs Wyatt will draft a letter from the Parish Council to suggest a meeting in January or February.

The Chairman will write to the planning officer regarding the lack of a reply to the Parish Council’s questions before the decision, copy to the ward member.

3.3.2   Lenacre Hall Farm planning appeal: ( 18/00413)  The appeal by the applicants Milwood Designer Homes has been dismissed on the grounds of harm to the open farmed landscape characteristics of the area  and to the defined settlement edge of this part of Sandyhurst Lane.   

3.3.3  Wheel Mews Houses (17/01443) :  Ms Padwick advised that the planning permission contained a condition that proposed materials to be used should be submitted to ABC for approval.  Modern materials were submitted following the planning officer’s comment that the houses were ‘modern’.  The materials were not approved and there were two subsequent changes of planning officers assigned to the application, the second of whom noted that the development was in a Conservation Area and materials should be in keeping with The Wheel Inn.  Following this, further materials were submitted in July but not registered until late August.  The 8-week consultation period came to an end on 17th October but no decision has yet been made, the planning officer raising concerns re the chimneys.  Ms Padwick noted that there are no flues or fireplaces and the chimneys are purely decorative; heating is via an air-source heat pump.  Ms Padwick reported that planning officers are not replying to messages or calls.
Concerns re the delays and failure to discharge conditions on time had been raised by the Chairman with the Planning Portfolio holder, who had agreed to help.  The Chairman will follow-up with an email outlining the timeline of the delays in order that the conditions can be discharged as soon as possible and the works resumed with the agreed specification.

It was noted that the wrong tiles were used on the houses, differing from those agreed by method of manufacture, style and colour.  Although they are currently a better match in colour with the pub roof, they are too uniform in appearance and it is unknown how they will weather.  Ms Padwick advised that the tiles will be replaced by the correct more varied ones; these are more red in colour when new but will weather and better match the pub roof.
4. Request for wifi in the parish hall
The Vice-chairman advised that this had been discussed by the Hall Committee and initially ruled-out as not cost-effective at a charge of £300pa (10% of the rental income).  It will be taken back to the Committee with a suggestion that it be run as a trial for a year.  The Chairman and Cllr Mrs Wyatt noted that the hall could then be advertised as having wifi, which may attract bookings for meetings and conferences.  In answer to a question from Cllr Mr Bartlett, Cllr Hutchinson noted that wifi use could be measured. 
5. Quote from Aspire for annual cutting of the playing field hedge
The quote of £398 from Aspire was tabled and it was proposed that it be accepted.  
Resolved:
That the quote from Aspire of £398 for an annual cut of the playing field hedge be accepted.
6. Date of the May 2020 meeting of the Parish Council
The original date of Tuesday May 5th was proposed because the first Monday in May is normally a Bank Holiday; that for May 2020 has been moved to Friday May 8th because of the 75th anniversary celebrations of VE Day.  It was agreed to move the date of the meeting to Monday May 4th.
7. Next actions on the parish Highways Improvement Plan (HIP)/speeding

The draft HIP was tabled and will be discussed at the January meeting.
Cllr Mrs Wyatt welcomed the proposal to remove the derestriction signs, but Cllr Butcher replied that these are a requirement.   The Chairman noted that there is support by the Dept for Transport to reduce speed limits to 40mph in AONBs.  It was noted that 80% of fatal accidents are on rural roads.  Cllr Hutchinson reported a near collision between the hearse and a van near the waterworks, and suggested speed bumps.  The Chairman replied that speed bumps need to be lit and  added that painted road markings are an alternative.  Cllr Mrs Wyatt stressed the need for driver education, notwithstanding that speed surveys showed that most drivers are travelling at 30mph.  Village gateways or flashing speed lights have been shown to reduce drivers’ speed.  Solar-powered sensors in Aldington which can be used at varying locations have proved effective.  Cllr Bartlett reported that NALC has circulated a paper about ANPRs [automatic number-plate recognition systems] which are recognised as a valuable asset but would be used as a last resort.
The Clerk will email Lisa Willoughby [KCC Highways Ashford Area Manager] to ask when would be the earliest date on which the Parish Council could meet her to discuss HIPs.

The Chairman proposed that an ad hoc working group be set up, comprising Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher, Hutchinson and Lister, to prepare an interim report for the January Parish Council meeting.

The Chairman will notify Amanda and Simon Cole, who expressed concerns at speeds through the village, that the working group has been set up.

Resolved:

That an ad hoc working group be set up and will make an interim report to the January Parish Council meeting.

8. Electricity undergrounding works – update

The Chairman reported that the Wayleave agreement was received by the Parish Council on 27th November.  The delay in undergrounding the power lines means that the Players’ storage container cannot be either moved farther back on the Downs View verge or relocated to its final position on the playing field, due to the height of the overhead lines.  The field has now been planted and the Horne family would prefer that the undergrounding is delayed until August, after the crop is taken; it was noted that compensation would be paid by UKPN for any crop loss due to the work .  The Chairman will draft a letter to UKPN that it prioritises the undergrounding on the grounds of community development and removing an outdated infrastructure.  The draft letter will be brought to the January meeting.
9. Christmas tree lights on the church green yew tree

Lucy Farrington and Michael Briest were thanked for installing the lights on the yew tree, in time for the Carol Service.

10. PCC discussion re a mobile phone mast in the tower of St Mary’s Church

The Chairman stated that this would generate funding for the church and benefit the village.  Anxieties re the phone mast were acknowledged.  The PCC was thanked for notifying the Parish Council, with the recommendation to the PCC that it carries out a full consultation in the village if a mast was proposed.
11. Items for next Parish Council meeting.
The following will be included : 

11.1  Budget for 2020-2021, including project plans
11.2  Houses in Wheel Mews

11.3  Highways:  HIP
11.4  Westwell Eye working group

11.5  Draft letter to UKPN re undergrounding works
12. Date of next meeting
Monday 6th January 2020
The meeting closed at 11.45am.
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